
Graduate Council Meeting
April 19, 2013
303C DEV
Minutes
(approved at April 26, 2013 Graduate Council meeting)
Faculty Present:  S. Alaimo, D. Armstrong, A. Bostrom, S. Choudhuri, D. Epple, M. Harris, V. Long, A. Lowen, M. Luttenton, J. Peck, P. Ratliff-Miller, M. Staves
Administrative Ex-Officio Present: C. Bajema, B. Cole, I. Fountain, S. Lipnicki, J. Potteiger, S. Soman, J. Stevenson

Elected Student Reps Present: P. Jabaay, H. Powsner

Ex-Officio Students Present: H. DeNio
Guest:
Ranelle Brew, Director of MPH Program
	AGENDA ITEM
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION/DECISION

	 I. Call to Order
	M. Luttenton called the meeting to order at 9:00 AM. 
	

	II. Master’s in Public Health Program Discussion-Log 8058
	Ranelle Brew Discussion
The program was to begin in Fall 2014 but that has been moved up at the request of the Provost because there is considerable interest. The program will focus on three emphasis areas: epidemiology, health promotion, and health administration. The courses’ goals and objectives are designed to meet the accreditation requirements. Both projects and thesis will be offered; projects will be in groups and the thesis is offered for students planning to go on to doctoral study. The FPPC reviewed the proposal and R. Brew is meeting with that committee today. Details on faculty workload and a breakdown of the budget will be added to the proposal.  

Core courses will have a maximum of 60 students. GC members had concerns about large class sizes, the burden on faculty and the ability to maintain graduate level rigor. One instructor will be responsible for the core course, and most faculty will have a one course load to give them time for committees and research.  Initial enrollment in core courses is expected to be much lower so there will be time to develop a quality program. Courses in emphasis areas will be smaller. In the curriculum system, they are designated as electives because there is no field to mark them as emphasis courses. There are already 20 applicants from GVSU and the community for Fall 2013, but the maximum enrollment will be around 30.  The online component was taken out of the proposal but it might be added later.  

Courses are offered in a full time setting initially because of faculty availability. The intent is for full time students to take 12 credits per semester as a group in a cohort setting, but students can attend part-time as well. 
GC members were concerned about course proliferation in the health professions programs with regard to research courses. It would seem prudent to use existing courses, but research courses are very discipline specific. The course titles seem similar but content and objectives are different and the accrediting standards vary from program to program.  There is also course overlap with the epidemiology course, but the course taught by Doug Graham is broader and not specific enough to public health. 
The program will be marketed within the university and is expected to draw students from the allied health sciences program. The program will also be marketed regionally. 
The course proposals need to have objectives that reflect graduate level rigor in the syllabus of record. The textbooks do not appear to be master’s level. Per R. Brew the lower level classes are meant to introduce students to public health but they become more rigorous as the student moves through the program.  

A GC member had concerns about the Graduate Council’s role in reviewing graduate programs and allowing one program to take precedence over others in the queue. He felt that the integrity of the faculty governance process is being compromised. The member was instructed to speak with the chair about his concerns. 

The courses do not appear to cover health economics, but it will be incorporated throughout the program. It was suggested to add PA 633, health economics as an elective.  

There will be available space to hold classes when the new building is built and space is being made available now for the fall 2013 semester. 
There are 800 undergraduate students at GVSU who could potentially go on to a graduate program, but GVSU’s health professions programs have limited space and the competition is high. There are also a potentially large number of students regionally that GVSU could bring in to this program.  

Graduate Council Discussion
The GC-CC will review the two courses that need to be approved for the program to start in Fall 2013. The GC-CC will continue to review courses through the summer and next fall.   

GC members had concerns that it may not be a cost-effective practice to create new courses when existing courses could be used, e.g. research methods that could be used by OT, PT, PAS, and MPH. 
The university should make sure it is positioned to take advantage of the future need for persons with MPH degrees. The projection of jobs needs to be looked at because we don’t want to put a large number of graduates out into the field when jobs aren’t available. The graduate applications are strong in the health professions but the cohort sizes are limited, so we have applicants we cannot admit due to lack of space. 
The Graduate Council and graduate programs are filled with people with experience in accreditation and providing quality programs, so it would be reasonable to take on a mentor role to help make the program stronger faster. 
	Motion: M. Staves moved to approve Log 8058 recognizing the need to strengthen the graduate program and include mentoring and implementing efficiencies, e.g., fewer independent research courses. A. Bostrom requested a friendly amendment to recognize there will be an ongoing review of courses to make it a quality and efficient program S. Choudhuri seconded. Motion passed unanimously.   

	III. School Psychology Program – Log 7965
	M. Staves gave an overview of the program.  


	Motion: The Graduate Council Curriculum committee moved to approve Log 7965. A. Bostrom called the question. A. Lowen seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	IV. Adjournment
	The meeting adjourned at 10:38 AM by acclamation. 
	


PAGE  
1

